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Presidentõs Welcome 
 

Welcome everyone to our second and final newsletter for 2017.   

You will find the usual news of get togethers, anniversaries, travels and 

achievements in this newsletter.  Thank you to everyone who has so generously 

contributed.  It would have been wonderful to have had more contributions 

from our younger ex-students ɀ it seems all ex-students are younger these 

days! ɀ and therein lies a conundrum for your committee. 

This newsletter also contains results of the survey which was sent out 

following the unfortunate cancellation of the Annual Reunion this year.  Your 

committee wanted to know how best to move forward and the results and 

outcomes are summarised. 

One of the outcomes from the survey was that, those who responded, were 

unanimous in their desire for a dedicated celebration to recognise the 100 Year 

Anniversary of the formation of the Bethlehem College Ex-3ÔÕÄÅÎÔÓȭ 

Association. 

This will be held on Saturday, 15th September 2018, at an external venue to be 

decided.  There will be no functions held at the college next year due to the 

extensive building works that are currently underway.  We hope to have a Back 

to Bethlehem Day sometime in 2019 to proudly show everyone the finished 

facilities.  Lucky students they will be! 
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And I am especially pleased and gratified that the current committee (photographed below) of 

Cheryl Doyle, Pam Lawrence, myself Gay McKinley, Frances Flood, Cath Filan and the indomitable 

Cathy Bosotti, will be remaining at your service. 

 

 

Finally, and on behalf of your committee, I would like to take this opportunity of wishing each and 

every one of you the blessings of this Christmas season.  With so much trouble, heartache and 

suffering in the world today, it is worth reflecting on what we can do in our own ways, however 

small, to make this world a better place. 

 
Gay McKinley (Patrick) 
President and LC Class of 1964 and 1965 

              

Congratulations Pam and Malcolm Melvey  on your  50 th  Wedding Anniversary!  

Pamela Melvey (Patrick LC 1958) - and erstwhile History teacher for many of us -  and her husband 

Malcolm, celebrated their 50th Wedding Anniversary on 4th September 2017. 

          

                                              

              

 

Please note in 
your diaries the 
date for the 100 th  

Anniversary 
Celebration.  

Saturday, 15 th  
September 2018.  

Then 

Ἦ 

and 

ἰ 

Now 

 



              
 

Report on the Ex -Studentsõ Survey 
Gay McKinley  

 

 
In a nutshell, it is the older students who are most interested in the Association activities; we have lost 
contact details for those who left school from 1985 ɀ 2010 (obviously around the time the Association 
was not active); and we appear to have no relevance (in our current format) for our younger ex-
students.  We get this.  Life is busy. 
 
For those few who did respond, there was little enthusiasm for an Annual Reunion, with the 
preference being for every two years, and certainly not in June in the cold hall.  The celebration of 
Mass was seen as an optional extra.  Some responders were very keen to catch up with their own 
ÃÌÁÓÓÍÁÔÅÓȟ ÂÕÔ ÎÏÔ ×ÉÔÈ ÔÈÅ ×ÉÄÅÒ ÓÃÈÏÏÌ ÃÏÍÍÕÎÉÔÙȢ  /ÔÈÅÒÓ ÃÏÕÌÄÎȭÔ ×ÁÉÔ ÔÏ ÈÁÖÅ ÎÏÔÈÉÎÇ ÍÏÒÅ ÔÏ ÄÏ 
with school!  However, there was unanimous support for some celebration to acknowledge the 100th 
Anniversary of the formation of the Association. 
 
Disappointingly, not one responder indicated any interest in being on the Association Committee. 
 
Your current committee has agreed to remain until the end of 2019.  We believe the traditional Annual 
Reunion format is no longer relevant so we are planning specific event related activities instead.  We 
hope to have a wonderful 100th Anniversary celebration in 2018, and plan to organise an event in 2019 
to recognise and showcase the completion of the College building works. 
 
We hope these will be rejuvenating events.  But after that time, your current committee will either be 
handing over the reins or sadly, winding up the Association.  What eventuates will be up to you.  

              

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Following the cancellation of the Annual Reunion 
in June 2017, the committee felt we had to get 
some feedback on the relevance of the Ex-
3ÔÕÄÅÎÔÓȭ !ÓÓÏÃÉÁÔÉÏÎ ÔÏ ÙÏÕȟ ÉÔÓ ÍÅÍÂÅÒÓȢ  4ÈÅ 
results were not surprising, but were indeed 
disappointing. 
 

Number of Responders 

1955 ɀ 1985       53/460              10% 

1985 ɀ 2010          0/40                   0% 

2011 ɀ 2016          4/500              >1% 

 

        

The Breakfast Club  

You as ex-students have shown your generosity in spades 
with the amazing result we had in raising cash 

for the current students to have a nutritious breakfast.   
We can continue this involvement  

throughout the year  
by also making a donation at any time to: 

Bethlehem Ex -Studentsõ Association 
NAB 082445 Account # 267012502  

Ref: Breakfast Club  
        

 



   
 

   

              

News from the College

Bethlehem Day Mass  

Bethlehem Day was celebrated at the College 
on Friday June 30th. 
 
This day is when the college community 
reflects on the great work of the Sisters of 
Charity who founded Bethlehem College. The 
day began with a beautiful Mass celebrated by 
Fr Alan Gibson.  
 

 
 
 
A highlight was the traditional Bethlehem Day 
address this year delivered by ex-student Sue 
Soueid who spoke about how her time at the 
College impacted greatly on her career and 

personal journey. 
 
 The community 
also learned about 
the beneficiary of 
our fundraising 
activities for the 
remainder of the 
day - Sisters of 
Charity Outreach- 
the Safe Haven 
Project which 
provides support 

services for women 
and children fleeing domestic violence. During 
the remainder of the day the students and staff 
participated in a fantastic carnival of food and 
fun concluding the day with a talent quest. 
 
Breakfast Club  

Once again, the Ex-Students contributed very 
generously to the College Breakfast Club.  
Through personal donations and half of the 

Association Membership Fee, we were able to 
contribute nearly $2,000.   We know that it is 
impossible to concentrate if one is not well fed 
ɀ so this is indeed a worthy cause.  We can 
continue to make a difference throughout the 
year by doing any of the following:

 
¶ Donations of gift cards from Coles or 

Woolworths 
¶ Long life Orange or Apple juice (size 1-3 

litres) and milk  
¶ Spreads such as: jams, honey, Vegemite.  

No peanut butter or Nutella ɀ our 
kitchens are nut free 

¶ Loaves of white sliced toast bread or fruit 
toast bread 

¶ Fresh fruit such as bananas (not too ripe), 
apples, pears 

¶ Containers of margarine 
Please send your donations through the front 
office. 

 
Farewell Year 12 2017   

 Thirteen years of education came to an end 
with the Year 12 farewell Mass on Monday 
September 18, 2017.  Adorning the altar was 
the beautiful altar cloth created by Year 12 
students at their  Leadership Day.  

 



   
 

   

The Mass included the handing over of 
leadership roles from the 2017 SRC and Prefect 
body to the 2018 SRC. 

Later that evening there was a formal dinner 
and Awards Presentation.  The Ex-3ÔÕÄÅÎÔÓȭ 
Association presented the Este Fideles Award 
to an amazing Year 12 student, Stefanie Sos. 

We wish all the Year 12 girls the best of success 
in the HSC.  Our thoughts and prayers are with 
you.  

Master building program  

Extraordinary works are happening in the 
college ɀ these couple of photographs indicate 
the chaos within which the ongoing teaching 
and learning activities are still conducted. 

We hope to be able to witness the fruits of the 
labour sometime in 2018. 

 

As an Association, it makes us proud that an ex-
student of Bethlehem, Rachel Neeson, is part of 
the architectural team. 

  

 

 

              
 

Achievements, Holidays , Reminiscences  and Get Togethers  

Elizabeth Starr (HSC 1971) 

On the cancellation of our reunion we received 
this email from Elizabeth. 

Sorry to hear the Reunion was cancelled this 
year.  
Was hoping to bring my Mother, a Very Old Girl, 
along for part of the day, her health permitting. 
She had been unwell so needed to wait until the 
day. I suspect we probably wouldn't have made 
it. 
Have attached a recent photo of Mum /Dorothy 
Starr born 11 September 1918. 

You might like to include it in the next 
Newsletter. 

 
She grew up in 
Marrickville, her 
home being the 
Henson Park Hotel. 
Her parents were 
publicans. They later 
moved to Alt Street 
Ashfield and Mum 
was married at St 
Vincent's. I'm 
guessing she was in 



   
 

   

the class of 1933 or 1934. 
 
I too attended Bethlehem leaving in 1971. 
 
Thank you, Elizabeth.  We were certainly 
pleased to include the photograph of Dorothy.  
And we wish you both the best of health. 
 

Janice Rowe (/ȭ#ÏÎÎÏÒȟ LC 1963) 

The following classic photographs were 
 

 
 

provided by Janice Rowe.  The group photo 
above was taken in the grounds of the College 
ÉÎ ρωτωȢ  *ÁÎÉÃÅȭÓ ÓÉÓÔÅÒȟ *ÕÄÉÔÈȟ ÉÓ ÔÈÅ ÆÉÒÓÔ ȬÌÉÔÔÌÅ 
ÏÎÅȭ ÓÅÁÔÅÄ ÏÎ ÔÈÅ ÌÅÆÔȢ  4ÈÉÓ second archival 
photograph of Bethlehem girls below was 
taken at a swimming carnival, we believe, in 
1913! 

 

Maureen Casey (Peak LC 1961) 

On Friday 2nd June 2017, 15 of our class 
gathered together for lunch at the Sydney 
2Ï×ÅÒÓȭ #ÌÕÂȟ ÍÏÒÅ ÔÈÁÎ ÈÁÐÐÙ ÔÏ ÇÒeet one 

another and laugh and reminisce for a few 
delightful hours. We were pleased to see Kate 
Harvey and Anne Breen, both recovering from 
serious illnesses.  

Here are some of the comments made by this 
ÙÅÁÒȭÓ ÁÔÔÅÎÄÅÅÓȡ 

Well, I am back in my own home after a 
×ÏÎÄÅÒÆÕÌ ÔÒÉÐ ȬÄÏ×Î 3ÏÕÔÈȭȟ ÁÓ ×Å ÓÁÙȢ )Ô ×ÁÓ 
lovely to see everybody again and as Wendy 
pointed out, especially Kate and Anne. I get so 
much enjoyment from my visit each year 
catching up with everybody. I just wish I lived 
closer so that I could do it more often. Thanks 
for all the photos. I also love seeing photos of 
ÅÖÅÒÙÂÏÄÙȭÓ ÇÒÁÎÄÃÈÉÌÄÒÅÎȟ ÁÎÄ ÔÈÅÎ ) ÃÁÎ 
ÓÈÏ× ÍÉÎÅȢ (ÁÖÅÎȭÔ ×Å ÃÏÍÅ Á ÌÏÎÇ ×ÁÙȩ  
Carleen (Breen) Condon from Gold Coast  
 

What a 
wonderful way 
to spend special 
time with 
lovely 
friends!  Thank 
you for 
arranging our 
get together 

Maureen...it was a great day. I've been going 
over the "book" you put together and really 
enjoying the stories and photos!   Marion Ryan  
 
With best wishes to you all...look forward to 
our next reunion. Nina  

 
I am very glad 
our friendship 
has 
survived/been 
renewed after 
all these years... 
 
Thanks to those 

who travelled some distance to attend: Carol 
Press from Canberra, Carol Yates from Ettalong 
and Carleen Condon from the Gold Coast.  
Apologies came from several globe trotters as 
usual.  
 

I have come to 
accept that all 
of us, in this 
little group of 
friends from 
Bethlehem, 



   
 

   

have had amazingly complex lives and sorrows 
as well as joys. Clichés and platitudes, I know, 
but, since leaving school and going our 
separate ways, those 50 plus years have been 
like the road not taken (another cliché! But so 
descriptive), and with 'so many promises to 
keep ' we still have a long way to go. 
 

Anne Turpin (McCarthy, LC 1961) 

I returned recently 
from a trip to India.  
I joined a group of 
nine other women, 
young and old, (me 
being the oldest) to 
visit a range of 
projects supporting 
Dialit women and 
children in Northern India.  
 

Eye opening - 
sometimes sad and 
other times 
rewarding.  
Beautiful people who 
have such a hard life, 
yet remain joyful.  
We do not live in a 
just world. We have 
so much - they have 
so little. 

 

Claire Hayes (Malone, LC 1965) 

I have a few cabaret gigs next year in Sydney, 
drowning in boas & sequins, my website gig 
guide will have the dates. 
www.clairhayes.com  

I also enjoy entertaining 
our senior citizens in 
retirement villages, on 
the Central Coast, in 
Newcastle and in 
Sydney.  Their response 
to music is amazing, 
sometimes their feet will 

start tapping under the blanket, and the nurses 
often tell me they haven't been communicating 
at all for months. 

It's such a rewarding experience. Other times I 
see them mouthing the words to a song, I just 

hope they don't make a mistake as usually I'm 
lip reading. Ha. 

Over the time I've been doing music for the 
seniors, I've run into a cousin I didn't know 
was in a nursing home, and also Cheryl and Lyn 
Huggins' lovely mother Josephine, who's well 
into her nineties, but she taps along to the 
music, it's lovely. 

If you like country music & would like to tune 
in to 94.1FM on Sun at 10am or Wed at 9pm. I 
present the request show, send me a request. 
I'd love it. 

Once a month I attend the Debonaire's lunch, 
where many of the stars of the 60's meet to 
have fun and sometimes perform. Here's where 
I name drop, but they're all so nice and normal, 
which is why most of them are still performing 
in their late 70s.  Lucky Starr, Roland Storm, 
Frank Ifield, Rob E G, Helen Zerafos, Maria 
Vanuti, Larry Stellar, Mary Schneider, Barbie 
Rogers, Marty Morton, Ted Hamilton, Jimmy 
Parkinson, Graham Webb and Col Joy are just 
some of the singers. 

A few Bethlehem Ex-students have been in the 
audience at various clubs & it's such a thrill to 
catch up afterwards. 

Music sure is the universal language. 

Let's keep the ex-students meetings alive, in 
whatever form it eventually takes, it's so nice 
to catch up with women who've shared our 
school days. Thank you to our wonderful 
committee, who work so hard to keep us 
together.  

Facebook is good, but face to face is BETTER. 

Patricia Callander (LC 1959) 

Friends from the class of 1957/59 met for a 
reunion lunch on 28th October 2017 to 
celebrate 60 years since our Intermediate 
Certificate and for some of us, 60 years since 
we left school. 
 
There are more than 20 with whom we are in 
contact.  We meet for lunch twice a year, but, as 
was the case on Saturday, not everyone can 
come each time but they are always with us in 
spirit.  
 

http://www.clairhayes.com/


   
 

   

 
 
Back row L to R:  (ÅÌÅÎ ɉ/ȭ,ÏÕÇÈÌÉÎɊ -ÏÏÒÅȟ 
Joan (Hynes) Korporaal, Elisabeth (Knowler) 
Davis, Patricia Callander, Judith (McCaffrey) 
Brindle, Carolyn (Jackson) Todd, Margaret 
Beirne rsc, Therese (Talbot) Cardinali. 
 
Front row L to R: Angela (Young) Deakin, 
Elizabeth (Briggs) Scanlon, Mary (Pusey) 
Phipps, Carole (Grosvenor) Dowd, Patricia 
(Dowsett) Bowrey. 
 

Cathy Bosotti (Russo LC 1963) 

We had a great roll-up at our annual class get 
together on Saturday 4th November 2017. 
There were twelve of us at Sydney Rowers and 
we had a good old chin wag from 12 noon till 
almost 4.00pm. Quite a few had travelled a long 
way to be with us and also their former 
Liverpool classmates a couple of days earlier... 
namely Anne Marie Schoemaker (Casino), 
Barbara Alley (Port Macquarie), Helen Wilson 
(Canberra), and Maria Peters (Woodburn).  
 

 
  

This is the first time we have had the pleasure 
of Anne Marie's company at a class 
Reunion.  Nancy McAlary came up 
from Bowral on the train and Pauline Beeby set 
out at midnight to drive from Peak Hill which is 
between Parkes and Dubbo, stopping for cat 
naps along the way, in true Pauline fashion. 
Also, from closer to home, were Eva Magyari, 
Margaret McKenzie, Pam Lynch, Sandra 
Haining, Sue Swift and yours truly. 

 

Gay McKinley (Patrick LC 1964 and 1965) 

In August 2016, ) ÐÕÂÌÉÓÈÅÄ ÍÙ ÂÏÏË Ȱ/Î 
Becoming Good Enough ɀ stories from both 
ÓÉÄÅÓ ÏÆ ÔÈÅ ÃÏÕÃÈȱȢ  !Ó Á ÐÓÙÃÈÏÔÈÅÒÁÐÉÓÔȟ ) 
came across so many people who, no matter 
what they had achieved in life, did not believe 
that they were good enough.  This I realised 
was a belief I had about myself ɀ a belief which 
might have been contributed to by one 

particular nun!  
So, I decided to 
write about my 
ÃÌÉÅÎÔÓȭ ÁÎÄ ÍÙ 
own journey to 
ȬÂÅÃÏÍÉÎÇ 
ÇÏÏÄ ÅÎÏÕÇÈȭȢ 

To my 
surprise, 

(mmm am I really good enough?) and delight, 
my book won a Silver Medal in the category of 
personal memoirs from IPPY Independent 
Book Publishers.  The Award Ceremony was in 
New York.  Interestingly, I thought I could not 
go as it was at the same time as our planned 
reunion ɀ which was cancelled.  But I would 
never had made it as travel expenses were not 
part of the prize!! 

You can check out more on my website: 
www.gaymckinley.com if you want to feel good 
enough (!)  

Frances Flood (Hendry HSC 1970) 

In mid-June my husband, Tom, and I set off on a 
caravan adventure. We headed west stopping 
overnight in Forbes and Nyngan then on to 
Bourke, where we spent a few days. From 
Bourke, we headed north into Queensland. 
First stop Cunnamulla, then Charleville, 
Longreach, Winton, Cloncurry and Mt Isa. 



   
 

   

We discovered so much history and many 
places of interest. In Charleville, we toured the 
remnants of an American Air Force Base within 
the grounds of the Charleville airport. The 
Cobb and Co Coach company had its beginnings 
in Longreach where we had a most enjoyable 
ride in a replica coach on the original Cobb & 
Co track, dust, dirt and all. Longreach also 

boasts the 
beginnings of 
Qantas and 
has a 
wonderful 
interactive 
museum 
including 
many old 
aircraft in 
which you are 
able to go 
inside.  

Mt Isa boasts 
a huge copper, zinc and silver mine. Here we 
donned orange suits and took a tour in a 
purpose built mine where we learnt what the 
everyday life and challenges of a miner could 
be like. 

Along the way, we experienced some amazing 
scenery and wonderful sunsets.  

From Mt Isa, we headed east travelling as far as 
Charters Towers, which is about one hour west 
of Townsville. 

The weather was great at that time of the year.   

We met a variety of people on our trip, many 
with tips on places to visit and sights not to be 

missed. There was bush poetry, paddle steamer 
cruises, happy hours and dinners around the 
campfire as well as a variety of delicious 
dampers cooked in the coals and served every 
afternoon in one of the van parks. We even 
joined in the fun of the chicken races in the 
beer garden of a hotel in Winton.  

 

One memorable experience was a farm tour 
near Richmond, in the Gregory Ranges. The 
100,000 acre property is about 2 hours from 
Richmond. The property owner, Ross and his 
wife were our hosts for the day. Ross drove us 
ÉÎ Á ÌÉÔÔÌÅ ÙÅÌÌÏ× ȬÂÕÓȭȟ ÅÎÔÅÒÔÁÉÎÉÎÇ us along the 
with a most informative commentary about 
their life in the bush, from living in canvas tents 
and tin shanties to finally settling in their 
current home, an old post office house 
transported from Richmond to its current site. 
Helen, his wife, home schooled their four 
children for their entire education because 
ÔÈÅÙ ÃÏÕÌÄÎȭÔ ÁÆÆÏÒÄ ÔÏ ÓÅÎÄ ÔÈÅÍ ÔÏ ÂÏÁÒÄÉÎÇ 
ÓÃÈÏÏÌ ÁÎÄ ÉÔ ×ÁÓÎȭÔ ÐÒÁÃÔÉÃÁÌ ÔÏ ÄÒÉÖÅ ÔÈÅÍ ÔÏ 
town each day.  

We had a most enjoyable holiday and hope to 
explore more of this wonderful country of ours 
in the years ahead.  

 

               

We would especially like to pay tribute to Patricia  
McMullen (Wilson LC1940).  

Patricia had been to every reunion since the Association 
had been reformed and she was planning to attend the 2017 
Reunion when it was cancelled.  Patricia was very active 
at school being involved in tennis, basketball and drama.  

Thank you for being so supportive Patricia.   

           

               



   
 

   

Tribute (belated perhaps) to SM Aquinas  

by Maureen Casey  (Peak  LC 1961) 

Ȱ(ÅÒ ÐÁÓÓÉÏÎ ÁÎÄ ÄÅÐÔÈ ÏÆ ËÎÏ×ÌÅÄÇÅ ÏÆ ÈÅÒ ÓÕÂÊÅÃÔÓ ÈÁÓ ÓÔÁÙÅÄ ×ÉÔÈ ÍÅ ÁÌÌ ÔÈÉÓ ÔÉÍÅȢ 3ÈÅ ÈÁÓ ÂÅÅÎ ÔÈÅ ÏÎÅ 
I've always named when asked this question. Even though she was so knowledgeable  

she didn't lord it over us and make us feel inferior but encouraged us to rise above ourselves.  
 3ÔÁÔÉÓÔÉÃÁÌÌÙ ÔÈÅ ÆÁÃÔ ×Å ÁÌÌ ÅÎÄÅÄ ÕÐ ÉÎ ÔÈÅ !ÎÃÉÅÎÔ (ÉÓÔÏÒÙ (ÏÎÏÕÒÓ ÌÉÓÔ ÉÓ ÔÅÓÔÉÍÏÎÙ ÔÏ ÈÅÒȢȱ *ÅÎÎÙ 

 
Ȱ) ÁÃËÎÏ×ÌÅÄÇÅ 3ÉÓÔÅÒ !ÑÕÉÎÁÓȢ 3ÈÅ ÔÏÌÄ ÍÅ ) ÃÏÕÌÄ ÄÏ ÉÔȱȢ -ÁÕÒÅÅÎ 

 

 
 

Sr Mary Aquinas on left and Sr Maria Joseph on right. 
At the Combined Sports Carnival around 1961. 

They must have been hot but never complained ɀ well, not to us anyway! 
 

In past newsletters, other influential Bethlehem College teachers have been acknowledged, but Sister 
Aquinas, such a quiet self-effacing person seems to have missed the accolades.  Researching now on the 
internet provides a wealth of information.  
 
This is from The Advocate in 1951: 
Ȭ3ÉÓÔÅÒ Mary Aquinas, formerly Miss Phoebe Keane, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Keane, Lochavenue, St Kilda, 
was professed as a Sister of Charity at Potts Point, Sydney, on January 29 (1951).  A former pupil of 
the Sisters of Charity at C.L.C., East Melbourne, she holds the B.A., LL.B.and B.Ed degrees. Shortly after her 
admission as a barrister and solicitor of the Victorian Supreme Court, she joined the Victorian Education 
$ÅÐÁÒÔÍÅÎÔ ÁÎÄ ÆÏÒ ÓÏÍÅ ÙÅÁÒÓ ÔÁÕÇÈÔ ÁÔ ÓÅÃÏÎÄÁÒÙ ÓÃÈÏÏÌÓȭȭȢ  
 
We were so lucky that she was appointed to Bethlehem College and we benefitted from such a gifted 
teacher of English and History.  
 
Sister Aquinas died in 1971. Quite young. I think she was 61. There was an obituary in the Catholic 
Weekly. Sister Aquinas, we have never forgotten you.  

               

               


